 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

May 21, 2019

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at 1:00 p.m. on Tuesday, May 21, 2019, at Evergreen Conference Center, Stone Mountain Park, and Stone Mountain, Georgia.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Carolyn Meadows, Chairman

Ray S. Smith, III, Vice Chairman
Roy Roberts
Joan Thomas
Dick Childers
Gregory Levett, Sr.
Perry Tindol
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites

Scott Johnson
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Becky Kelley, Director of Operations and Planning
Bob Cowhig, Director of Planning and Development

Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Operations Manager
Mike Lee, Asst. Director of Public Safety
Frank Davis, Grounds Maintenance Supervisor
James McGhee, Automotive Service Mechanic
Richard Beckworth, Facility Maintenance Supervisor
Robert Lokey, IT Professional

Vince Seals, GTA Sr Information Security Analyst

Sam Blaney, GTA Director of Cybersecurity 
CALL TO ORDER


Ms. Meadows, Chairman, called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Tindol, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous Board meeting on January 15, 2019 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each Board Member prior to the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Dombrowski talked to the Board about the plans for Memorial Day and the summer. The Memorial Day weekend will be celebrated at the Park from May 24th through May 27th. This year is the 36th annual Lasershow. There will be four nights of special patriotic fireworks after the Lasershow. They will debut a new fire wheel this year. It is the largest in North America. All active and retired military will receive a free all-attractions pass. Memorial Hall will have the “Remembrance Wall” and the live entertainment will be Xtreme Chinese Acrobats.

Summer events will run from June 8th through July 28th. The Lasershow will be nightly. They will continue with the Rockin’ Land and Lake Tour. The 4th of July celebration will be from July 1st through July 7th. Some of the featured shows this summer will be, Zuzu African Acrobats, Butterfly Adventure, Mystery at Pebble Ridge Train Show, Megabugs! Adventure Encounters, International Rockin’ Rhythms, Tall Tales on Time: Summer Vacation, Worldwide 0-60 Warrior Challenge and Ask Dave the Great Rock!
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE



Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through March 31, 2019 were $2,631,381 compared to a budgeted amount of $2,614,500. Total operating expenses year to date were $1,504,524, compared to the budgeted amount of $1,887,919. The net operating profit before depreciation was $1,169,136 compared to a budgeted amount of $754,581. The year to date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $94,406 compared to a budgeted loss of $664,915.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $1,990,492 year to date.  The net increase in cash year to date was $1,723,659.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $15,538,672.

There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the top of the mountain HVAC replacement with an estimated cost of $250,000. 

The second capital project in progress is the top of the mountain doors replacement with an estimated cost of $150,000. 

The third capital project in progress are the protective barriers with an estimated cost of $224,000.00.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY
Chief Kelley told the Board that Jason Bateman is filming a season of the TV show Ozarks at the Riverboat complex. They are renovating the second floor of the building for the show. When they are finished, they will end up spending about $300,000 on the building. They should be finished with the work around the middle of June. 


Chief Kelley also talked about the impact of the movies on the police department. Last year there were 34 filmings in the Park. They have paid the police officers and rangers about $206,000 in off-duty pay. This year there have been 15 filmings in the Park and officers have been paid $122,000. It is a nice incentive for officers to be able to have off-duty work.

Visitor attendance has been up on the weekends. The weather has been great, and the natural district has been extremely busy on Saturdays and Sundays. 

CONSIDERATION OF ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION REGARDING GENERAL OBLGATION BONDS

A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Levett, and unanimously approved to accept the resolution acknowledging the five million dollars from the State of Georgia to be spent on the campground.
NEW BUSINES


Mr. Stephens said that there are four people he wanted to recognize.  He said SMMA could not have survived the cyber-attack last month without them. They are Sam Blaney from GTA, Vince Seals from GTA, Robert Lokey, an IT Professional SMMA contracts with, and Duane Studdard.

Mr. Stephens referred to Ms. Kelley for a few more recognitions. Ms. Kelley told the Board that one of the Education Department’s part-time teachers, Angela Sauve, was selected as the Margaret Harris Comprehensive School Teacher of the Year. Ms. Kelley also recognized James McGhee, SMMA’s fleet mechanic, for winning the State of Georgia’s Fleet Maintenance Award. It is a certificate of Excellence from the State.

Mr. Stephens told the Board that last week, Mr. Levett was issued an honorary doctorate of humane letters from Allen University in Columbia, South Carolina for all the work he has done for the College.  
OLD BUSINESS

None
ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Mr. Levett made a motion to go into Executive Session in accordance with O.C.G.A. § 50-14-3(b)(2). The members unanimously approved the motion and the meeting was suspended. Board members, Mr. Stephens, Ms. Blihovde and Ms. Zimmerman remained in Executive Session. 

After Executive Session, the meeting reconvened and was adjourned








___________________________









Carolyn Meadows, Chairman
Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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